PARKMAN TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
Tuesday, April 10, 2007
Members present:
Cindy Gazley, John Patton, Ron Misconin, Rich Hill, 
                                     Jo Lengel and Nancy Ferguson
Members not present:  Mathew Wilson
Others Present:  Lucinda Sharp-Gates, Rod Edwards, Paul W. Komandt
The meeting was called to order by Cindy Gazley at 7:36 PM.
Mrs. Lengel made a motion to waive the reading of the minutes until after the appeal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Hill.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Conditional Use  2006-16143 was called.

There is a conditional use permit application that has been continued from November 14, 2006, to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2006-16143 Main Market

Mrs. Gazley explained the format of the meeting and then gave an overview of how the meeting would be run.

Mrs. Gazley asked that the information from the November 14, 2006 meeting pertaining to this conditional appeal be incorporated into the minutes of this meeting, and they follow.

Minutes of the November 14, 2006 Meeting
There is a conditional use appeal to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2006-16143 Main Market

Mrs. Gazley explained the format of the meeting and then gave an overview of how the meeting would be run.

Appeal 2006-16143 was called.

Mrs. Gazley administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.

Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.

Mr. Pete Malvasi, Mr. Mike Saadeh’s attorney, explained the request for variance as follows:

Based on the Parkman Township Zoning Resolution it is required that he obtain a Conditional Use Permit to open a skilled gaming business at this location.  Mr. Malvasi stated that these games have been in the surrounding area since 2004, and Playtronics, Inc. is the owner/operator, and people rent the games to put in their facility.  There are over 30 game rooms operating in Ohio at this time.  There are 6 in Trumbull County, 4 in Mahoning County, 2 in Portage.  There are also games in bars and stores.  He does not know how many are currently operating in Geauga County.  They are skill based games.  They are bill operated.  You put the money into the game, and the game is played by matching denominations of fruit.  Every time you play the game, it is a winner, if you are skilled enough to become better at it, you will reap the benefits of it.  It has been tested in Ohio, and has passed all tests at this point that it is a game of skill.  Three individual tests have been performed and it has been concluded that it is a game of skill in all the tests that have been placed before it.  

It is the same size as a regular arcade game.  It is a touch screen, and you pick the fruit on each level.  If you win, there is a prize of money that can be awarded to you.  There are also jackpots and bonuses, just as you would win if you play any other game.  Money is not dispensed from the machine, you receive a ticket that can be redeemed for cash.

The legality of the game has been challenged, and at this point, it has passed.  The Department of Public Safety has tried to limit their use where alcohol is used, and that is still in litigation and has not been fully decided.  There would be no alcohol served in this game room.

Ms. Gazley asked if there was anything else. Ms. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting and opened the meeting to the public.

Open Floor to Public.

Mr. Mark Strumbly had some questions.  Will that building be used for permanent occupancy?  Mr. Mike Malvasi stated it will not.  Have the sanitary facilities been approved by the Geauga County Board of Health? Mr. McDaniel stated he did not think so at this time. Will there be a business sign and will it conform to the Zoning Resolution?  Mike Malvasi stated, yes.  What about if the lease was broken, what would happen to the business at that time?  Mr. Malvasi noted there will be approximately 8-12 machines in the building, and appropriate office furniture as needed, and they will vacate the area if needed.  Mr. Strumbly asked about business hours?  At this time, the business hours have not been determined.  Similar businesses operate from 11 AM – 11 PM, but they will comply with our regulations.

Mr. Steve Gingerich asked what kind of money is being talked about.  Mr. Michael Malvasi noted that $4 play will be set at $2,500 payout.  Mr. Gingerich asked how this is not gambling.  This is tic-tac-toe, and it is timed.  You are able to receive a payout on a regular basis.  You would win cents or a couple of dollars on a regular basis based on the results.  Mr. Gingerich noted that he has several concerns.  He lives directly behind the building, and he is concerned with the new smoking laws, people will be smoking out in this area.  His driveway is connected to his business, he gives an easement.  He is concerned people will take the driveway out the backway, instead of onto Route 422.  The last business there, the gameroom, was mostly utilized by the Amish, and they would park and the horse waste would run onto his property.  In addition, he has a swimming pool in his yard, and he had a problem with his daughters being able to sunbathe in private, as people were peering through his pine trees at his daughters. Mr. Gingerich stated that in his opinion this sounds like a very fine line between what was just voted down and this type of business.

Mr. Ted Wojtasik asked who the anticipated clientele of this business?  You must be over 21 to enter the building.  It will be attended and they will check ID’s if necessary.

Mrs. Gazley asked if anyone else had anything to add.  Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting. 

Mrs. Gazley asked for a motion to grant the variance. Mr. Misconin  moved to grant and Mr. Hill seconded the motion.

Mrs. Gazley opened the meeting to the Board members for questions to the applicant.

Board Members Questions/Comments to Applicant.

Mrs. Lengel asked about food that will be sold?  Mr. Pete Malvasi noted there will be food there, however it will be available to all at no charge.  If food doesn’t work out the way they anticipated, they may put vending machines in.  They will not sell anything else out of this location.  Mrs. Lengel asked if it were possible, would they be open 24 hours a day?  They said it would be a possibility.

Mr. Hill asked if there is any legislation pending against this type of game?  Mr. Mike Malvasi noted that yes, there is, against the games.  So far, this company has come through approved.  This is 535 software, and it is the only one that has been approved, to date.  Mr. Hill asked the typical age profile of their customer, and Mr. Pete Malvasi noted that typically it is 40 – 70 years old.  Mr. Mike Malvasi noted that typically it is not the younger kids that play.  

Mrs. Lengel asked why they picked Parkman, and it has to do with the traffic pattern of people coming from Cleveland to Warren.

Mr. Hill asked how many games would be in the building?  They will start with 8-12 and they will add more as needed.  Mr. Hill asked the number of parking spaces, and there are about 22 spaces, 10’ per space.

Mr. Misconin asked if the court challenges were finalized?  No they are not.  On October 31, the Attorney General noted that the Department of Public Safety and Liquor Control was to remove these machines from liquor establishments.  This is still pending in court.  This is only for liquor control, at this point.  Mr. Misconin asked if all the machines would be tic-tac-fruit machines?  Mr. Mike Malvasi answered yes.  Mr. Misconin noted that there are only 11 parking spaces in that area, with 10’x20’ spaces, as required by Zoning.  Mr. Malvasi noted that if Mr. Gingerich has problems with his driveway, Mr. Gingerich should come see him and he will rectify the situation.  Mr. McDaniel noted that there is more space on the side of the building, if needed, that can be made available.  

Mr. Gazley asked how many machines are proposed:  Mr. Mike Malvasi noted that they will start with about 8-12 machines, and it should not exceed 20 machines maximum.  Mr. Misconin asked for an area where the Amish will park?  Mr. McDaniel noted that he does not want Amish parking there, and he will put up a sign if needed to keep it from happening.

Mrs. Gazley asked for any other questions. There were none. Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Discussion/Deliberation.

Mrs. Gazley led the Board in considering the following issues: 

The Board noted that there are a couple of pieces of information that are not available at this time that concern them.  Namely the pending legislation against these types of machines.  The board would also like to have information answered by either the Geauga County’s Attorney Office and also by the Zoning Board.  They would like to know if it is possible to keep out Amish buggies, if 24 hour businesses are allowed in our Zoning, and also the legislation of these types of businesses.  There is also a question for the fire department on the parking spaces available.

The board discussed wanting the opportunity to look into this matter further and gather additional information.  They would also like to give the applicant an opportunity to provide further information on the legality of these type of games, as well as a proposed drawing of the interior of the building and a sketch of the proposed parking lot.

Mrs.Lengel made a motion to defer voting until next month, and Mr. Misconin seconded the motion, all were in favor.  The Board would like to meet with the Prosecutor’s office regarding this matter, as well as receive further information about these machines and their legality.

Mrs. Gazley gave a brief synopsis of the minutes for those in attendance at tonight’s meeting.  She then read the letter sent from the Board of Zoning Appeals to the appellant, Mr. Mike Saadeh, on March 14, 2007.

Mrs. Gazley administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.

Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.

The applicant was not present at tonight’s meeting.
Open Floor to Public.

Lucinda Sharp-Gates noted that she provided an article to Mrs. Gazley that the courts have ruled this is not a skilled game, and is gambling.  Mr. Edwards, Pastor of the Parkman Congregational Church, feels that this is a game of chance, and it could potentially hurt our community in that we may have people spending a lot of money, as well as the crime rate could go up.  He is here as to express his concern regarding the moral aspect of this business.  Mr. Komandt asked if we received the required information from the applicant.  We have not received all of it.  Mr. Komandt also noted that the Ohio Supreme Court has ruled this is gambling, and since they did not provide the required information, we should not grant it.  In addition, he lived across the road when the place was a “place of amusement,” and it provided nothing for the community.  He is against this in our community.  Mrs. Ferguson asked what benefit would this have for our community, what benefit would our community receive by having it here, financially or socially?  Since this is such a congested area, will that be a problem?  Mrs. Ferguson also did a little research into the applicant and he does not even own the address to where information is mailed (this is a commercial address).
Mrs. Gazley asked if anyone else had anything to add.  Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting. 

Mrs. Gazley asked for a motion to grant the variance. Mr. Hill moved to grant and Mrs. Lengel seconded the motion.

Mrs. Gazley opened the meeting to the Board members for questions to the applicant.

Board Members Questions/Comments to Applicant.

Mr. Hill noted that his questions need to be addressed, such as where the centerline of the road is, and no one here can address his questions.  Mrs. Lengel does not have any specific questions, but her concerns are similar to those which were already brought up this evening.  Mrs. Gazley asked Pastor Edwards about his concerns with crime rates going up, and asked for his input.  He explained that the church has been broken into.  Mr. Patton expressed his concern with the police response time for a business like this in our community.  Mr. Patton also noted that the benefits to our community may be a bit nebulous.  Mr. Patton expressed concern that if people are receiving large cash payments, and because of our lack of police protection in the area, it is not a good fit for our community.  He does not feel it is a good location for them, as well, for this same reason.  Mr. Misconsin noted that as of right now, those machines are legal.  The information that we have read so far are judgments from local courts.  No legal precedents have been set through the appeals process, and it has not been heard by the Ohio Supreme Court.  Mrs. Gazley noted that the County Prosecutor is not here, and this is our opinion, not legal counsel information.  Mr. Misconin also expressed his concern over the parking lot situation.  He talked with a representative of the Geauga County Building Department, and there were not adequate restroom facilities at this time.
Mrs. Gazley asked for any other questions. There were none. Mrs. Gazley closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Discussion/Deliberation.

Mrs. Gazley led the Board in considering the following issues: 

The location, size and intensity of the proposed use shall be considered in relationship to the size and location of the site.
We requested additional information from the applicant, and they did not provide all the information we requested, and it appears to the committee at this point it is not.

The proposed roads and other means of ingress and egress are of adequate width and condition to accommodate expected vehicular traffic to be generate by the proposed use and are reasonably constructed to permit access by firefighters, police, ambulance and other safety vehicles and will not interfere with traffic on adjacent thoroughfares.
Again, we had concerns with the area being of adequate size for emergency vehicles to reach the building.  The adjacent property owner also had concerns with their access being blocked.  The applicant did not provide requested information regarding parking lot ingress/egress and number and location of parking spots.
The size and number of proposed off-street parking spaces and loading/unloading spaces (if applicable) are adequate and are in accordance with the provisions of Article VI of this resolution.
The committee expressed concerns about the parking situation at the November 14, 2006 meeting, and the appellant has not provided the information requested that would refute those concerns.
The type, size, location and number of proposed signs are in accordance with the provisions of Article VII of this resolution.
Nothing has been submitted to the committee for review.
The proposed use will be compatible with the township land use plan.
The committee did not have an opinion.

The proposed use will not be hazardous or disturbing to existing or future neighboring uses.
At the November 14, 2006 hearing, a neighbor testified that the previous use of the establishment as an entertainment business had disturbed his family’s use of his home.  In addition, concerns were brought up this evening with the previous business being a place where people congregated with little purpose.
The proposed use will be served adequately by essential public facilities including roads, police and fire protection, draining structures, refuse disposal, water and sewage disposal facilities, and schools, or that the applicant shall be able to adequately provide such services.
The layout of the building was not provided by the appellant, as requested.  Our current infrastructure would not be able to accommodate this business.   To our knowledge, the building itself cannot accommodate proper bathroom facilities.
The proposed use will not create excessive additional requirement at public expense for public facilities and services and will not be detrimental to the economic welfare of the community.
The committee did have concerns for the financial well-being of our local citizens who may use the establishment.  In addition, Parkman Township has the highest poverty rate in Geauga County, according to the last census.  The cost of services will exceed the economic benefit to the community.
The proposed use will not involve uses, activities, processes, materials, equipment and conditions of operation that will be detrimental to any persons, property or the general welfare.
The public expressed concerns about the moral fabric of the community in terms of people spending more money than they are able to spend.  In addition, the potential problem of attracting people looking for an easy way to find money.  The owner of the home behind the property also expressed had concerns at the November 14, 2006 meeting, with people invading his privacy by peering through his landscaping.  We are acknowledging that it is not our decision whether people should use these machines or not.  There is a potential increase in crime in our community;   the potential increase in crime may affect our general welfare.  The proceeds will produce significant amounts of money, therefore causing a potential increase in crime, as there is no local, immediate police protection in this area.  In addition, the applicant has expressed an interest in remaining open 24 hours a day, which would not be in keeping with the desires of the committee residents as expressed in the township survey and the public’s opinion at the hearings.
The proposed use will not result in the destruction, loss or damage of a natural, scenic or historic feature of major importance.
It will not.
Mrs. Gazley asked for a roll call on the motion to grant the conditional use permit.

ROLL CALL:

John Patton

No
Rich Hill

No

Cindy Gazley

No

Ron Misconin
No

Jo Lengel

No

Mrs. Gazley noted that the application for the conditional use variance has been denied, and that the appellant has 30 days in which to appeal the decision to the Geauga County Court.  A letter will be sent to the applicant explaining the board’s decision.

Mr. Misconin made a motion to accept minutes of the March 13, 2007 meeting, seconded by Mr. Hill.   All were in favor. 

A motion was made by Mr. Hill to approve the Finding of Fact sheet, and was seconded by Mr. Misconin.  

Roll call to accept the Finding of Fact Sheet:
John Patton

Yes

Rich Hill

Yes

Cindy Gazley

Yes

Ron Misconin
Yes

Jo Lengel

Yes

Mrs. Gazley asked if there was any new business.  Mrs. Gazley asked the committee to begin rotation of the chairing of the meeting.  There was no other new business.

Motion to adjourn by Mrs. Lengel, seconded by Mr. Hill.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 PM.

____________________________

Secretary
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